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Restrictive Land-Use Rules Add Billions to Housing Costs

Housing shortages caused by restrictive land-use planning have added tens of thousands of dollars to the cost of buying homes in Colorado, says a new report from the Independence Institute’s Center for the American Dream. The report estimates that planning added anywhere from $20,000 to the cost of median homes in Greeley to $70,000 to the cost of median homes in Boulder County. The report notes that these estimates are conservative and probably average 25 percent more.

Boulder pioneered the use of growth caps and greenbelts in the 1970s. This caused housing prices to increase much faster than incomes and by 1979, a city that had been affordable in 1969 became one of the least affordable housing markets in the nation.

Denver became unaffordable after the Denver Regional Council of Governments drew an urban-growth boundary around the region and discouraged development outside that boundary. Ft. Collins and other cities that have applied similar techniques have also seen prices escalate.

The penalties of planning are far greater than the so-called costs of sprawl, says the report. The most widely cited study of the costs of sprawl estimates that urban-service costs to low-density homes are about $11,000 more per home than to compact neighborhoods.

 “How smart is ‘smart growth’ if it makes every home in a city cost $20,000 to $70,000 more so the city can save $11,000 on a few new homes?” asks the new report’s author, Randal O’Toole. O’Toole recommends that cities set user fees and taxes to make sure new development covers its costs and let people make their own choices about where they want to live.

Statewide, the report finds that planning-induced housing shortages added more than $3 billion to homebuyer costs in 2005. This does not count the cost to renters or purchasers of retail, commercial, or industrial property. 

High housing costs hurt Colorado’s economy by causing employers to locate elsewhere and forcing workers to make long commutes to other cities with more affordable housing. Land-use restrictions are also regressive because they impose especially large burdens on low-income families while providing windfall profits for wealthy homeowners.

“It is sadly ironic that cities like Boulder that consider themselves most progressive adopt policies that are so regressive,” says O’Toole.

The report also criticizes government-funded open-space programs that reduce the supply of land available for housing. “The 2000 census found that 85 percent of Colorado’s residents live on just 1.2 percent of the land,” says O’Toole. “Governments are abusing their power and misplacing their priorities when they create housing shortages by focusing on saving open space that is already abundant.”

The report recommends that cities leave open space protection to private conservation organizations and that they relax planning rules so that homebuilders can meet the demand for new housing. The 48-page report is available for download from www.i2i.org/articles/3-2006.pdf. Also available is a spreadsheet with all of the data and calculations for more than 300 metropolitan areas. This spreadsheet can be downloaded from americandreamcoalition.org/penalty.html.

The Independence Institute is a non-partisan, non-profit public policy research organization based in Golden, Colo.
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